
Ref. WS700398, 700399, & 700400



filename:  cc.min.12-11-2019
CITY OF EASTPORT

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 11th,  2019
SHEAD HIGH SCHOOL  -  BAND ROOM  -  4:30 P.M. (Ex. Session)

SHEAD HIGH SCHOOL  -  BAND ROOM  -  6:00 P.M. (Reg. Mtg.)
EXECUTIVE SESSION  -  4:30 P.M. TO 6:00 P.M.


(Ref. WS700398  & WS700399)


_x_Personnel Matters





Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(A)


_x_Real Property or Economic Development

Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(C)


___Labor Negotiations




Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(D)

_x_Consultation w/Legal Counsel



Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(E)


___Poverty Abatement Application 



Title 36 M.R.S.A. § 841

Those in Attendance:   Councilor Hailley Bradbury, Councilor Scott Emery, Councilor Jeanne 
Peacock, Councilor Peter Small, and Council President, Roscoe Archer.   Also present were 


City Clerk, Ella Kowal; and Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar.  


MOTION
SMALL
SECOND
PEACOCK  (PASSED  5-0)  TIME:  4:30 P.M.

To go into Executive Session for Personnel Matters under Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(A).


Reference to file recording WS700398.

MOTION
SMALL
SECOND
PEACOCK     (PASSED  5-0)  TIME:  6:03 P.M.

To come out of Executive Session.


Reference to file recording WS700399.
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING  



(Ref. WS700400)

Those in Attendance:   Councilor Hailley Bradbury, Councilor Scott Emery, Councilor 


Jeanne Peacock, and Council President Roscoe Archer, III.   Also 
present were City Clerk, 


Ella Kowal, and Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar,  Councilor Peter Small not feeling well and


left the meeting.


Attendees in the Audience:   Treasurer, Traci Claroni, Assessor, Robert Scott, Lora Whelan, 
Jana Sutherland, Michael Morse, Mr. & Mrs. Richard Zierke, 


I.
CALL TO ORDER   -   Council President called the meeting to order at  6:04 p.m.
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II.
ACTION from EXECUTIVE SESSION



MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
PEACOCK
(PASSED  3-1)








             Councilor Scott Emery Voted “NO”


To approve the re-advertisement for the position of City Manager for additional



candidates with a deadline of January 2, 2020.



MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
PEACOCK
(PASSED  4-0)



To approve the issuance of a 7-Day Notice to Quit and to authorize the acting City



Manager and the City's Legal Counsel to proceed with forcible entry and detainer and



collection actions necessary towards Michael Griffin for non-payment to the City for



rental space at the Guilford Mill building.




MOTION
EMERY

SECOND
(none)




To hire Bud Finch as acting for interim City Manager.




Council President, Rocky Archer, addresses the Council members  to get it on the 



floor to a vote and that it doesn't mean one has to vote yes – there was no second -



he called for a motion to table it for the next meeting. 





MOTION
PEACOCK

SECOND
BRADBURY
(PASSED  3-1)








             Councilor Scott Emery Voted “NO”


To table the motion and to revisit it at the next Council meeting on 1-8-2020.
          
III.
PUBLIC HEARING(s)
-
There Were None

IV.
ACTION on PUBLIC HEARING(S)
-
Not Applicable/None

V.
ADJUSTMENT(S) TO AGENDA



The City Clerk requests an adjustment to add (I) to Item VII for the appointment



of election workers Judy Turner, Paula Bouchard, Leasa Garvin, Judy Ayres, Rita



Norton, Judy Ampungan, and MariLu Larrea-Scott; and to also add (j) to Item VII



for Ice Rink. 


MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
PEACOCK
(PASSED 4-0)



To approve adjustments to the agenda to add (I) to Item VII for the appointment



Judy Turner, Paula Bouchard, Leasa Garvin, Judy Ayres, Rita Norton, Judy



Ampungan, and MariLu Larrea-Scott as election workers; and to also add (j)



to Item VII for Ice Rink.


VI.
 UNFINISHED BUSINESS

-
There Was None
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VII.
NEW BUSINESS


a) Cell Tower Proposal (Todd Rich w/Wireless Partners)


Todd Rich addresses the Council and gives them business cards and explains to them



that their tower building company is “Rising Tide Towers” and that they currently 



lease space on the water tank on High Street which is just above and across the street



from the school from the Passamaquoddy Water District and have been doing so for



4-5 years and they provide Verizon wireless ltd service and are aware that local people 


have US Cellular and have them also on the tank.  He continues further to say that they



built cell towers from Gouldsboro out to Eastport and Danforth as well as on Route 9



up to Aurora and Bangor so they have been in Washington County building cell phone



service bringing wireless broadband service and improving the communications.  They



have contracted another project called First Net which is a State of Maine public safety 


network being built by AT&T and they are contracted out with them to build out 



Washington County and they are now looking at potentially a lease.  He informs that 



the water tank is fully occupied with cellular equipment and can no longer handle



additional cellular equipment.  Thus, to continue to providing cellular coverage; they



are proposing to lease town land from the City and makes reference to a preferred



location also referred to as the best location for them.  He is here to see if it makes



sense to the City.  He makes note that they are leasing land from the City of Calais,



and they are building a cellular tower to meet the needs there.  For Eastport they would



be looking at no more than a 100 foot by 100 foot section to build a cell phone tower



that would be a little bit higher and with the airport close by we would be doing some 


due diligence and some permitting.  Essentially they would be build a cell phone



tower that is 20-30 feet higher than the existing water tank.  Their preferred location



would be behind the existing water tank but they are not sure if there is anything



significant to the land parcel with regard to the City.  This preferred location would



also help with a view shed but that the top of it would remain exposed.  He offers to



show pictures of some of the towers that they have built for our review.  He is here



to understand who makes these decisions and is also aware that there is a new



telecommunications ordinance in place and they are familiar with the language as



it is similar to others where they have built towers locally in the area.  He understands



that it is meant to be somewhat restrictive and also notes that this it is to protect the 


residents of Eastport.  He informs that they have built a total of 22 towers over the



past four years.  For the 22 towers, they have paid the landowners the exact same



amount which was $6,000.00 a year or $30,000 for a five-year lease term and they are



looking to propose this to the City of Eastport as well and to hopefully continue



that lease up to 25-50 years on a long term basis which would also give the City a



revenue opportunity.  He also notes that they have just broke ground on a location and 


are building one in Perry.  He reminds that they are in a contract to build a cellular



tower in this county.  However, should this opportunity not work out for the City;



they have the option to move forward with other local opportunities or in the



community with private residents.  Should these options be the case, they would



back in front of Council for the permitting on those perspective parcels.  He again 
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reminds Council that they are to here to work with the City and to see if the opportunity 


makes sense and to understand who the decision makers are and to also understand the 


process as well.  He asks if there are any questions of the Council.



Councilor Jeanne Peacock addresses the Tax Assessor, Robert Scott, and asks if



the City owns the land behind the water tower that is being made reference to.



He responds and he responds we do.  She then asks what the elevation is and he



responds that it would be above sea level.  Todd said it could be engineered to



adjust for the coverage is needed and should a different location be considered,



they could look at stockade fencing.  He is here for the initial conversation and



out looking for a solution and are here to work with the City and to be educated



on the rules and regulations required.  He also makes reference to the light on



the water tower and Councilor Archer responds that is a requirement of the FAA.



Todd continues to say that there may potentially be limitations on the height



for what may be allowed or permitted.  This would be their first challenge in



determining this number.  He further notes that the water tank acts as a shadow



and if they decide to put the tower even with the water tank they would lose



some coverage as the tank would block the radio frequency.  Their intent is to



go above the water tank to get the best possible coverage.  The property down



by the WACO Diner gives challenges just from the geographic of the land.  There



are also challenges with their license as they are not allowed to broadcast into



Canada even though Canada broadcasts into the United States.  He makes reference



to having equipment in Pleasant Point as well as in Lubec.  If we were to give this



consideration, we would have access to state of the art cellular service.  He also notes 


that they have a small internet company where they provide broadband wireless 



internet and that there are options for the residents.



Councilor Scott Emery asks what their preferred site location is.  Todd responds



that he has walked it and has called the superintendent early in the Summer and



he said that he was not opposed to it but that he was not the decision maker and



they have since been in touch with the staff at City Hall and were instructed that



this would need to go before Council.



Councilor Jeanne Peacock asks the Tax Assessor, Robert Scott, what the least



conspicuous location and asks about right behind the water tower.  Todd responds



that there is good access to that location for them.  Robert responds that he would



have to go back there and take a look.  Michael Morse from the audience addresses



from a Planning Board perspective and wants to be clear that this tower would be



specific to AT&T and Todd responds that if they were to build the tower just for AT&T 



it works great but that there is potential that you would sitting here at some point



with a representative from Sprint or another provider that wants to build next to that.  


Mr. Morse speaks to the new ordinance has language to those specifics.  Mr. Morse asks 

what other locations were spoke of,  Todd  responds that the this is the only other



co-location that they are considering and the way that radio frequency works is that it 


needs height and it is needed to provide a signal and this is the highest in town.  Mr.
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Zierke from the audience asks what carriers are on it now.  Todd responds US Cellular



Verizon.  He further continues to say that First Net is a huge national first public safety 


network and the governor of each state had an opportunity to present a proposal, an rfp, 


to which carrier the State would enter into an agreement with and the State of Maine 



and each state in the country chose AT&T.  First Net is a first responders network that 


came after nine eleven and how it works is if there is a major event of the commercial 



traffic our phones would be second priority to all the first responders phones i.e.



Border Patrol, local Fire Department, Police Department, County Sheriff's Department,



and they would all have priority network for safety.  Mr. Zierke asks who would build



it and Todd responded that they would be and they are doing that throughout the State



as well as New Hampshire and the northern parts thereof along with Vermont in addition 



to Washington County of Maine.  He further comments to say that AT&T is all over



the State of Maine and notes that they have done 20-30 towers thus far of which 22



towers are in Washington County which all have Verizon Wireless on it and they have 


since put their equipment on every US Cellular tower.  He continues to inform that



the reason for the dead spots are because of the carrier. Mike Morse asks if this will



help with the downtown.  Todd responds unfortunately they have no more opportunity



to fix that as it was sold back.  Mr. Morse asks if the hotspot downtown would be



impacted by AT&T and Todd responds it would not affect anything in that respect



as they are on separate channels.  Mr. Morse asks what the speed would be and Todd 


responds so say that they do wireless speeds and he further states that when they turn



on a cellular tower it is traffic based and they conduct speed tests.  Lora Whelan from



the audience asks if he could give a brief time line.  He responds to say given the



State and Federal permits, it typically takes them six months.  They complete soil



tests, wind and loading tests, design the tower based on the local environment and



the site location.  The longest part of the process is whether the City enters into an



agreement and if it is acceptable.  He notes that they would pay up to $500.00 for the



City to use to have their attorney review the lease so that it does not impact the 



taxpayers and this is paid directly to the City not to the attorney as it would be a



conflict of interest. He responds to a question from Mr. Morse that it would be a



free standing tower and Todd explains it is one pole with a lattice foot and that it is 


expected to be 80-90 feet high with an 8-foot base/fence.  Todd asks what the next



steps would be from here.



Councilor Hailley Bradbury expresses that she would like to go out and look at the 



site proposed and to also sit down with the Tax Assessor, Robert Scott, and go over



with him the Telecommunications Ordinance and what the lease would potentially



look like and to make sure that is all in alignment before the City makes any type



of commitment.  Discussion took place about tabling until the January meeting and



the City Clerk reminded them that January is typically their organizational meeting



and it can tend to be lengthy.  Robert Scott reminds that it will involve meetings with



the Planning Board and the Zoning Board as well as City Council.  Todd speaks to



the possibility of maybe coming before them for a variance due to language in the



Ordinance that is not applicable to them. He addresses the Council and gives them 


copies of examples of designs with a map.  He also reminds them that he has worked 
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with Passamaquoddy Water District and other local municipalities should we require 



any type of reference.  They are looking to start it this summer, if at all possible.



The Council President asks if it would be too late to table it until the February,



2020 meeting – he responds it is never too late.  Although, his fear is that we may



not want the project and that he will spent a couple of months discussing it.  That



being said, they want to work with us and become partners and have a good working



relationship.  The City's legal counsel, Dennis Mahar, comments to say that they



could work on some of the preliminary stuff such as the lease.  Todd tells Council



that he is willing to meet outside of a regular meeting as well and is willing to



walk the site with them as well.  Robert is available to meet with Councilor 



Bradbury and Todd whenever it is convenient.  They would prefer to work 



with the municipality as the taxpayers are able to gain from the opportunity



as well and notes that it is revenue for the City also.



    MOTION
   BRADBURY 
SECOND
EMERY    (PASSED  4-0)


    To table further discussion until the January 8, 2020 meeting.



b) Accept Contract w/Olver Associates – WWTP (Mandy Olver) 



The City's legal counsel brings to the Council's attention that”Oliver” is spelled



wrong and it should be “Olver”.  The City Clerk thanks him for bringing this to



our attention.



    MOTION
    PEACOCK

SECOND
BRADBURY    (PASSED  4-0)



    To approve accepting the contract with Olver Associates for the Sewer WWTP



    project.

      



c)  Council Approval – Application for Catering Permit – Robert DelPapa/Waco Diner


     MOTION
    PEACOCK 
SECOND
BRADBURY    (PASSED  4-0)



     To approve an application for a catering permit for Robert DelPapa d/b/a



     as the WACO Diner as presented and submitted.



d)  Council Approval to Accept Offer from the School for the Parks and Rec Commitee



to Utilize the Use of the Gym as a Rec Center (Jana Sutherland)


     The City Clerk addresses Jana Sutherland from the audience and she asks



     Council if there are any questions in this regard.





     Councilor Jeanne Peacock asks who would be managing that, would it be



     the school or the rec department?  Jana responds that it would be someone



     from the recreation committee and someone would be there each time to



     supervise and they would also be asking other volunteers to help out.  It



     would be evenings and weekends until the summer and they would work



     around the school schedule and she also notes that they would be able to



     use the stage area when it is not in use for concerts as not everyone wants
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     to do sports and this would allow them to do crafts, etc.  She continues to



     say that there has been a discussion of a Rec basketball team for both adults



     and children.  This will be for activities for all ages, adults and children.



     She updates Council that the committee will be sitting down to work on a



     plan and that the first one they believe to be the simplest is an open gym night.



     She emphasizes that there will always be a Parks and Rec committee member



     there to supervise and she notes that they will be covered under the School



     insurance.  Council President asks if they have gone before the School Board



     yet and she responds that the School Board has already voted on this.



  Council Bradbury speaks that the schools are taxpayer funded so this is a better



  utilization of something that they already pay for but that it will provide increased



  access to everyone.



  Councilor Jeanne Peacock expresses her concern about previous efforts before



  in asking for volunteers and sometimes they don't follow through and it falls



  on others and she asks if there is really a good slate of volunteers who will commit.



  Jana responds so say that currently they are very enthusiastic and that there is a



  full board of twelve members.  In addition to this, the parents are very excited to



  get this off the ground as well.



     MOTION
    BRADBURY
SECOND
PEACOCK    (PASSED  4-0)



     To accept the offer from the school and to approve the Parks and Rec Committee



     to Utilize the use of the Gym at the elementary school as a Rec Center.



e)  Renewal of City Phone Lease w/Mayatel


     The City Clerk and the Treasurer puts the Council on notice that the lease with Mayatel



     for the current phone system expires in March, 2020.
  The Treasurer, Traci Claroni,



     updates Council that we are currently paying $110.00 per month and we do have options.



     We can go with a new lease for the same amount and that this equates to a total of $6,000



     over a five-year period.  Inquiries are being made to look into buying phones that will



     hook into our system and it appears those between $800 & $900.



     MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
PEACOCK     (PASSED  4-0)


     To table discussion on the renewal of the phone lease until the February, 2020 meeting.


f)  Eastport Airport Card Reader (Steve Trieber)


    The City Clerk addresses Council and informs she has not received any further



    updates on this matter.



    MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
PEACOCK     (PASSED  4-0)


     To table discussion of a card reader for the airport until further notice.
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g) Council Liaison/Manager Updates 

      



     Councilor Jeanne Peacock updates that she attended the Washington County



     Council of Governments quarterly meeting which was also their annual meeting.



     Discussion took place about municipal use of solar energy.  She also notes that



     it was a farewell to Judith East who has served us so well for so many years and



     she is now going on to become the head of Unorganized Territories in Maine.



     During the meeting Ms. East shared with Councilor Jeanne Peacock that the



     grant for the upgrade to Toll Bridge Road and Middle Street  that the design part



     was complete and now we will be entering into the construction portion of it.



     She spoke with Rocky and he asked her to reach out to the WCCOG for this



     information.  She did so, but they were out of the office until next week and she



     is helpful to have this for next month's meeting.


The City's legal attorney asks Councilor Peacock where they are at with their



Executor search and she responded that there was no mention of that and that



she could not respond.



     MOTION
BRADBURY

SECOND
EMERY     (PASSED  4-0)


     To accept the updates as presented.  



h)  Council Approval of Consent Agenda


     The City Clerk addresses the Council and asks that should they approve the



     the Consent Agenda that they exclude the minutes as they are not complete



     and apologies for the delay.



     MOTION__BRADBURY

SECOND
PEACOCK
   (PASSED  4-0)


     To approve the Consent Agenda as submitted with the exception of the



     Council minutes.



i)  Appointment of Election Workers for 2020


    Mr. Zierke from the audience what the appointments are for and the City Clerk



    explains that we are required to have appointments for election workers and



    that it is a State requirement.  She also notes that we have a State election



    scheduled for March 3, 2020 and she will have that election warrant prepared



    for the next Council meeting for approval.



     MOTION

BRADBURY
SECOND
PEACOCK
   (PASSED  4-0)


     To approve the appointment of Paula Bouchard, Judy Turner, Judy Ayres, Rita



     Norton, Judy Ampungan, MariLu Larrea-Scott, and Leasa Garvin as election



     workers for the City of Eastport for the 2020 calendar year.
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     j)   Ice Rink





     Jana Sutherland addresses the Council and informs them that the committee



     worked on a project throughout the Spring which was collaboratively with the



     Eastport Youth Association to purchase a portable ice rink which she believes



     to be  28/38 x 60 in size.  It was purchased and it is currently sitting out in



     the City Garage in a trailer.  What is needed is permission to have the City



     place it on private property which belongs to the Eastport Youth Association.



     She further comments to say that it would be manned by volunteers and they



     do not expect the City crew to put it together or to take it apart and that it



     would all be volunteer.  



     Councilor Jeanne Peacock asks would be doing the icing of the rink.  Jana



     responds that she believes they are going to ask the Fire Department as a



     volunteer effort.  She continues to say that the City would retain ownership



     of the rink itself but the placement is on private property.



    The City Clerk reminds everyone that we have been asked to have a rider



    in order to do this and there is no cost to the City but it does hold the EYA



    liable.  Councilor Bradbury and Jana both confer that the EYA contributed



    $1,000.00 towards the purchase of the rink.  The issue at hand is that we



    would be putting City property on private property and it requires approval



    of the Council.  Keeping in mind, that we have not yet heard back from the



    EYA about the insurance liability on their part.  Councilor Scott Emery suggests



    donating the City's share (meaning the ice rink) to the Eastport Youth Association



    which would relieve the City of the insurance rider as it would belong to them.



    Jana Sutherland informs Council that what the Parks and Rec voted on which



    was a collaborative effort to purchase the ice rink and then to be placed out



    there.



     MOTION

BRADBURY   
SECOND
PEACOCK
 (PASSED 4-0)


     To reach out to the Eastport Youth Association for consideration in accepting



     a donation from the City for the ice rink to them.


VIII.
COUNCIL ISSUES

-
There Were None


Councilor Bradbury extends thanks to all staff and department employees



for the  work they are doing while we are without a City Manager.



The City Clerk asks for a few moments.  She first asks for everyone's patience



with the Public Works Department as they acclamate to the training of two new



employees.  Last but certainly not least, she extends a thank you on behalf of



the City to Councilor Scott Emery for his service and he will be missed.

            IX.
ADJOURN
   



MOTION
PEACOCK 
SECOND
BRADBURY   (PASSED  4-0)  TIME: 6:56 P.M.

   
To adjourn.
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